(Gist Translation)

Summary of Minutes of Meeting of Islands District Council

Date

: 
18 April 2011 (Monday)

Time
: 
2:00 p.m.

Venue

: 
Conference Room, Islands District Council, 14/F., Harbour Building, 


38 Pier Road, Central, Hong Kong.



The Vice-chairlady said that the District Council Ordinance stipulated that if the Chairman was unable to act, was absent or if the office of the Chairman became vacant, the Vice Chairman was to perform the duties of the Chairman (including presiding at meetings). As the office of the Chairman of the Islands District Council had become vacant, she would preside at this meeting until a new Chairman was elected.
I.
Election of Islands District Council Chairman


The Islands District Officer briefed members of the relevant stipulations.



Vice-chairlady said that only one nomination form had been received prior the meeting. After confirming that there was no more nomination, the Vice-chairlady declared that the nomination for the Chairman of Islands District Council ended at 2:09 pm. 



The Vice-chairlady said that as there was only one nomination, she therefore announced that Mr CHOW Yuk-tong was automatically elected as the Chairman of Islands District Council. 
II. 
Visit of the Director of Leisure & Cultural Services To Islands District Council


The Director of Leisure & Cultural Services briefed the meeting of the work of the Leisure & Cultural Services Department (LCSD) in the Islands District. 


Members gave their opinions as below: 
a.
A member said that it was stipulated in the land grants of 28 February, 2000 that the developer had to be responsible for the construction of an indoor stadium in Discovery Bay. In the past eleven years, she had raised the matter for 16 times at various meetings of the District Council and its committees, but up to no avail. The reason given was that the population had not reached the required standard. She gave the example of Tung Chung to criticize the LCSD for treating the two areas differently. In the case of Discovery Bay, the Government did not have to bear the construction cost, and she therefore hoped that the Director of Leisure & Cultural Services would give a reasonable response. 
b.
A member was appreciative of the work of the LCSD in the Islands District. He hoped that the Department would consider the construction of a standard sports-ground in the district so that schools would not have to hold their athletic meets and trainings in other districts. He also hoped that a stadium equipped with a standard football ground would be built in the district to popularize the game amongst youngsters.
c.
A member agreed with the proposal of the construction of a standard sports-ground and he was also concerned about the arrangements of hiring sports-grounds. Based on the principle of equal usage time between organizations and the public, there would be occasions when the field was occupied by a school on one side and members of the public on the other. Under such circumstances, schools would not be allowed to use the public address system, thus causing inconveniences for the schools in organizing the events. He proposed a review of the present arrangements to allow flexibility in deployment of venues, and the amount of usage time could be calculated on a whole day, a whole season or yearly basis. For time periods when schools would be in less demand, such as in the summer, time allocated to the public could be increased. 
d.
A member was appreciative of the Department’s sound and professional management of facilities. She said that the Mini Great Wall on Cheung Chau was a popular scenic spot among tourists and hoped that the LCSD would take over its management. 


The Director of Leisure & Cultural Services responded as follows:
a.
The LCSD had all along closely monitored the needs of new towns and changes in their populations. The population of Tung Chung was relatively young and there was a stronger demand for studying facilities. The Department thus advanced to an earlier date the establishment of a library in the area when resources became available. There was a smaller sports-ground on Cheung Chau at present and the construction of a standard sports-ground would require more resources and availability of suitable land. The Department would study relevant factors carefully and hoped that the project could be established as early as possible. 
b.
There was a strong demand for sports-ground from schools, sports associations and local groups. Existing guidelines for hiring facilities were formulated on basis of years of experience to balance needs from various sides. Under existing practice, groups could hire two-thirds of non-peak hours and one-third of peak hours. She further explained the guidelines by giving examples. Schools were allowed to making bookings twelve months ahead, where groups could do so six months ahead for hiring facilities in non-peak periods from Monday to Friday. If schools would need to hire the entire sports-ground or hire it for longer hours, the applications would be considered on their own merits whereas the overall hiring guidelines would be maintained. 
c.
In normal circumstances, the Home Affairs Department and the LCSD would conduct discussion in advance to determine the management arrangements for facilities to be completed under district minor works funding. The LCSD would look into the case of Mini Great Wall to see if special arrangements would be possible. 
d.
The issue of the indoor stadium in Discovery Bay was quite complicated. The Department understood that residents would like to have an indoor stadium managed by the LCSD in their area. Current policy, however, required an overall consideration of the supply of existing facilities, including those provided by LCSD and those by public and private housing estates as well. Regarding the indoor stadium in Discovery Bay, the Government would have to bear the recurrent expenditures estimated to be in millions of dollars annually, although it did not have to pay for the construction cost. In setting priority for recreational and sports facilities across the whole territory, LCSD would take into account of the relative urgency of each project. Having considered the number of existing facilities provided in the area and their usage rate, the Department considered that there was no immediate urgency for the item of the indoor stadium in Discovery Bay and therefore could not accord priority to it.
e.
The LCSD learnt that in formulating the Land Grants of Discovery Bay, the Lands Department had stipulated that if demanded by the Director of Lands, the developer would have to be responsible for the construction of the stadium. However, there was no stipulations in the Land Grants that explicitly stated the party to be responsible for operating the facility, and this was a grey area that would require further discussions. 
f.
As for facilities close-by, there was a Sports Centre managed by LCSD in Tung Chung and there was a community hall managed by the Home Affairs Department in Discovery Bay that could be used for badminton. In the long run, LCSD would take into account of the growth of population in the area and study whether to provide a stadium managed by the Department. She reiterated that the Department had to take various factors into consideration in determining priorities in provision of facilities. The Director understood that the member would follow up on the matter and the Department would give a detailed reply in response to the member’s request.


A member said that the Director had not explained the question of the policy, and there had been no consultation of the local people at that time in respect of the Land Grants at issue. She said that had it not been for the stipulation of the construction of the stadium, the land premium might have been higher. She also said that the facilities in Tung Chung were inadequate already and cited some examples of government spending to criticize the reason given for not constructing the stadium. She regretted that the reply given by the Director at the meeting was no different from those given in the past.


The Director of Leisure & Cultural Services further responded as below:

a.
As the issue of the indoor stadium in Discovery Bay was very complicated, the Department would give a written reply to questions raised by the member. She stressed that the stance of the LCSD and that of the former Regional Services Department in taking over the facility had been constant all along. 
b. 
The usage rate of the Tung Chung Man Tung Road Sports Centre was around 60%, and residents from other parts of the Islands District (Discovery Bay included) could still make use of the facilities in the rest of the time. 
c.
The LCSD would discuss with the Home Affairs Department to study methods to improve the procedures and arrangements in booking the Discovery Bay Community Hall, so as to make better use of the facilities.
d.
Government departments would take an overall assessment of the facilities already provided in an area in determining whether a new facility should be built, including those supplied by public and private organizations. At present, there already were facilities in the area of Discovery Bay similar to those usually provided by a LCSD indoor stadium. Thus the Department would try to avoid overlapping of facilities to prevent wastage of resources.



A member said that while he was appreciative of LCSD’s efforts in organizing suitable activities for residents of Lamma Island, there was a lack of recreational facilities on the island. Since 1989, the Government had been renting a piece of land from Lamma Island (North) Rural Committee for only one dollar to provide library services. The Rural Committee thus was unable to use the land for other purposes, and he queried why there had been no effort on parts of the LCSD to build a library on the island. 



Another member concurred with the previous opinion and said that there were no ancillary facilities on the two football pitches and the one basketball court on Lamma Island, and she requested the provision of temporary toilets. 




A member was appreciative of the LCSD’s newly established skateboard play area in Tung Chung North Park, and proposed that suitable spaces to be set aside for open-air street dances in existing Tung Chung parks or sitting-out areas. He further proposed the implementation of a plan of the former Regional Council to establish a town park adjacent to Yat Tung Estate. 



The Vice-chairlady was appreciative of the LCSD’s work in beautifying and greening their venues. She enquired the progress of the two items of the Islands District currently applying for inscription on the third batch of the national list of intangible national heritage. Some very worthy items were being preserved and maintained through folk-custom, and she hoped that the LCSD would assist in promoting these activities. She also proposed improvements in lightings and using of lockers, and the provision of a teaching pool in Tung Chung Swimming Pool. 



A member disagreed with the LCSD’s taking into account of facilities provided by both the Government and the private sector. She said that a certain amount of fees had to be paid for using private facilities in Discovery Bay and those of the community hall, and thus the proposal of using these alternative facilities was impractical.



The Director of Leisure & Cultural Services further responded as follows:

a.
LCSD was aware that the population of Lamma Island was on the increase. The Department would consult the rural committees in constructing various recreational facilities on the island. 

b.
The Department was appreciative of the Lamma Island (North) Rural Committee in renting the piece of land for library services at a nominal rent. The Government Property Agency was conducting talks with the rural committee about continuing to rent the land at a reasonable price.

c.
The Department would study the proposal of providing venues for street dances. 

d.
LCSD would discuss with relevant departments to study whether the land originally planned for the construction of a town park was suitable for the purpose. The Department was aware that there was a considerable distance between Yat Tung Estate and other parks. 
e.
It was believed that the four items submitted by the Special Administrative Region Government for inscription on the national list of intangible national heritage were likely to be accepted. However, processing would take time. The Department would expeditiously publicize the results once they were available. The LCSD would be pleased to look into the same possibility for other items of heritage and promote them to develop tourism. 
f.
Tung Chung Swimming Pool was opened for trial-running. Members’ suggestions would be studied if operation and safety would not be compromised.


Another representative of LCSD supplemented that the Department would look into the proposal of providing temporary toilets for the basketball court on Lamma Island, depending on space being available.


A member expressed his appreciation for the Department’s efforts in making the Bun Festival of Cheung Chau a success. 



A member hoped that the Department would look into the possibility of providing permanent toilets and changing rooms for the football pitch in Lantau South. 



A member proposed the conversion of part of Tat Tung Road Garden into venue for street dancing. 




The Director of Leisure & Cultural Services responded as follows:

a.
Once the results of application for inscription on the national list of intangible national heritage were available, organizers would be informed. 

b.
The proposals of provision of toilets on football pitch in Lantau South and conversion of Tat Tung Road Garden into venue for street dancing would be studied. 

III.
Visit of the Director of Drainage Services to Islands District Council



The Director of Drainage Services briefed the meeting of the flood protection and sewage treatment works in the Islands District.


A member said that despite the sewerage network on Cheung Chau had been completed for some time, some facilities still had not been connected and put into use. He hoped that the Drainage Services Department (DSD) would encourage residents to connect their sewers to the system to make good use of resources. The storm water drains in the vicinity of Cheung Chau Pier often gave out a bad odour. He suspected that it might be the result of improper connections to drains from some houses. He hoped that the Department would look into the problem to prevent tourists having an unfavourable impression of the island. 


A member said that there were no public sewers in many villages in Lantau North. In Lower and Upper Keung Shan, the sewage polluted the rivers nearby and had affected sanitation. He queried that if no sewerage was provided, why sewage charges should be levied on villagers of Sha Lo Wan and Shan Shek Wan. 


A member hoped that the Department could expedite the sewerage connection works on Peng Chau to improve sanitation in the bays near the pier. 


A member enquired that as the Hong Kong Observatory had predicted that there would be more thunderstorms and rainfall this year, would the storm water drainage system in Tung Chung be adequate to accommodate very serious rainstorms. 



A member enquired whether the DSD was responsible for laying of sewers all the way up to the boundary of private housing estates, and also responsible for their maintenance.


The Director of Drainage Services responded as follows:
a.
The major function of flood protection works was for discharge of storm water. The odour in the vicinity of Cheung Chau Pier was likely the result of sewage entering the system. He urged the local people to make the best use of the sewerage network to connect sewage from households and restaurants to the system to maintain good sanitation.  
b.
The levy of sewage charge varied from village to village, but the Water Supplies Department normally would not levy sewage charge on villages without sewerage network. For those villages with the network newly installed, villagers would be informed by the Environmental Protection Department (EPD) to connect their sewers  to the system and charge would then be levied. In planning sewerage network for Lantau North, the DSD would take into account the number of population and the effects on the surroundings. For remote villages with lesser people, existing private sewerage facilities could be used.  
c.
The connection works on Peng Chau experienced some difficulties because the space between houses was sometimes too limited. However, the Department would still endeavour to have works completed the soonest possible.  

d.
The flood in Tung Chung in 2008 was caused mainly by the very serious thunderstorm resulted in landslides and blockage of drainage system by sands and stones. Subsequently, desilting traps had been installed to alleviate threats of flooding. Overall speaking, the existing public drainage system in Tung Chung had adequate flood protection capability. 
e.
DSD was responsible for the construction of public sewerage on government land and its works ended at its boundary. In normal circumstances, works in villages might require land resumption so that the facilities would be connected closer to relevant houses. The case of Discovery Bay was rather special. As initially there was no water supplies system and sewerage connected to the area, Discovery Bay thus had to provide for itself. Later on the developer intended to connect the above facilities of the area to the public systems through the vehicle tunnel. After conducting negotiations with the Government, Discovery Bay financed itself in the construction and maintenance of the connecting facilities. Therefore, the situation in Discovery Bay was different from those of villages and new towns.  



A member asked whether the Department had figures about the number of households already connected to the public sewerage system on Cheung Chau, and what actions would be taken against those illegally connecting sewerage to the drainage system. He hoped that the Department would follow up on the irregular connections to the drainage system so that the question of bad odour could be solved. He also urged the Department to take suitable measures to enable the proper functioning of the public sewerage system. 


A member said that Construction of Mui Wo Village Sewerage Phase 1 had almost been completed and sewage treatment facilities had been improved. He asked the Department to repair the pedestrian walkways around the work sites and enquired whether the second phase had entered the tendering procedures. 


A member said that the sewerage of Discovery Bay was connected to Siu Ho Wan Sewerage Treatment Works on government land. She pointed out that the arrangements were made between the developer and the government departments, and property owners were not aware of them until relevant fees were shifted to them, with a further 5% charge as manager’s fees. This was unfair to the residents of Discovery Bay, and the Lands Department should deal with the matter. The laying of pipes was now a reality but the DSD from now on should be responsible for their maintenance in accordance with departmental policies, i.e., be responsible for the maintenance of pipes outside the boundary of private housing estates. 


A member asked whether the stilt houses would be included in the Tai O Sewage Collection, Treatment and Disposal Facilities.


The Director of Drainage Services further responded as follows:
a.
The enhancement of the sewage disposal system in Tai O involved some technical issues, and the DSD was proactively studying the problems and discussing them with relevant parties.
b.
After the completion of the sewerage network, EPD would inform relevant households to effect connections within a period of time. EPD could take enforcement actions if residents failed to comply. Figures about the percentage of connections on Cheung Chau would be provided afterwards. 
c.
A small portion of works had yet been completed in Construction of Mui Wo Village Sewerage Phase 1, including repairing the pedestrian walkways. It was expected that they would be finished in the middle of this year. Phase 2 was expected to commence in 2012. The Department was now conducting design and preliminary work and had yet begun the tendering procedures. 
d.
The case of Discovery Bay was not simple arrangements and could not be resolved by the efforts of the DSD alone. The Government could not interfere with the arrangements made between the developer and the management company, and those between the management company and property owners. Under existing conditions, laying of pipes was the work of Discovery Bay, and thus the maintenance and renting of land for laying pipes were its responsibility. Should there be any long term arrangements, negotiation had to be conducted with various government departments. 


A member said that while Lamma Village Sewerage Phase 1 was about to be completed, there was still no sewage treatment plant on the island and residents were still concerned that a substantial amount of sewage would flow into the sea and affected the ecological environment. The residents hoped that the Department would proactively study the option of temporary sewage treatment. As there was limited space on the island and sewerage would take the space of drains and could easily cause flooding when it rained. Only six villages in Yung Shue Wan and two in Sok Kwu Wan had been installed with sewerage and the rest were still using septic tanks, the effects of which was less than desirable. 


A member said that the sewerage of stilt houses was mentioned in the Tai O Revitalization Plan. It was discussed that a dozen or more stilt houses would join the pilot scheme to be connected to the sewerage by the side of the road. He understood that there were some difficulties as issues of public space and ownership of the area below the stilt houses had to be resolved. He enquired whether the proposal could be implemented for Shek Tsai Po and Pun Lo Pang to join the pilot scheme in advance, as the stilt houses there were closer to the roadside and thus making connection easier. He also mentioned that a bio-chemistry company from Hong Kong was carrying out a project of collection and cleansing of sewage by bio-chemistry system(s) in the Fiji Islands. He enquired whether the Government had resources to study whether that system could be used here in Hong Kong. 


A member said that the LCSD and DSD had found special situations in Discovery Bay, but the situations were beyond their control. She could understand the difficulties encountered by the two departments as the problems had occurred in late 1990s. In discussing issues of Discovery Bay with the developer, the then Islands District Officer had not consulted the property owners. As a result, the construction of indoor stadium did not materialize and the responsibility of installing and maintaining sewerage fell on the owners. She said that the repeated approval of supplementary master plans (SMP) by the Lands Department was not proper. She hoped that government departments could enhance transparency in their work. 


The Director of Drainage Services then responded as follows:
a.
The progress of Lamma Village Sewerage Works was satisfactory. Where spaces were limited and when heavy rainfall caused difficulties, the Department would step up its supervision of the contractors to minimize impacts on residents. The Department would require the contractors to conduct temporary treatment of sewage, or to ship sewage for treatment elsewhere when necessary. Therefore, there would still be sewage treatment on Lamma Island even before the completion of permanent facilities. Some villages in Yung Shue Wan and Sok Kwu Wan were now served by the first phase of sewerage, more would be benefited in the second phase. 
b.
The feasibility in Hong Kong of the bio-chemistry treatment system being experimented in Fijis would need more study, as technical, ownership, land and funding issues were involved. 
c.
While the issues of Discovery Bay would not be resolved within a short period of time, the Department would conduct open, fair and transparent consultation in its work. 


A representative of the DSD said that the Department and the EPD had all along conducted discussions with various groups of Tai O in respect of the sewerage of the stilt houses since 2009. The DSD was studying the plan of first advancing the pilot scheme at Shek Tsai Po, while the system being experimented in Fijis would also be studied. Consultation would continue to be conducted in the future so as to arrive at the best possible option. 


A member  suggested the DSD to have more communication with the Tai O Rural Committee and the District Council.


A member said that works of the pumping station at Luk Tei Tong had yet commenced and he hoped that Tai Tei Tong could be improved in the second phase.


The Director of Drainage Services said that the Department would keep close liaison with the Tai O Rural Committee. The works of the pumping station at Luk Tei Tong would be included in the Construction of Mui Wo Village Sewerage Phase 2, and that laying of pipes in various Mui Wo villages would be conducted. 
IV.
Question on Cheung Chau Pier



The representative of the Transport Department said that the Government would take various factors into account on the issue of extension of piers, including growth of population in the areas concerned and growth of number of passengers, routes served by the pier and their frequencies, operation of the pier, etc. Cheung Chau Pier was last extended in 1989 and its total area was now around 2 000 square metres.  The number of passengers for the two routes (Central-Cheung Chau route and the inter-islands route) it served were respectively around 20 000 and 900 per day. The number of passengers was not much different from that of 1989. The Transport Department estimated that the demand of the two routes would remain stable. The Department had conducted observation at the pier during the morning peak hours and found that service frequencies were following the requirements of the timetable, and there was no delay. There was also adequate space in the passenger-waiting room. As such, the Government had no plan to extend the pier at present. On special occasions such as the Jiao-festival, the Department would closely monitor the situation, and would make special arrangements when necessary. 


A member disagreed with the Department’s observation. He pointed out that there were many passengers waiting even on weekdays, and it was quite common that two ferries berthed at the same time, and because of the large number of passengers, sometimes police officers had to maintain crowd control. He hoped that the Department would look into situation at Cheung Chau Pier again. 



Another member said that on Fridays and holidays, there were many passengers waiting and the order of queuing was less than satisfactory if it rained. Improvement works discussed at a sub-committee meeting had yet been carried out. He hoped that the Transport Department would study short term measures to make better use of the space at the pier and conduct a review on the food stores in the pier. In the long run, he hoped that the Department would consider the proposal of extension. 


The representative of the Transport Department said that the renting of food stores in the pier could increase non fare-box revenue which could be used to subsidize ferry operational expenditures. The Department would conduct observation again and study ways to improve the internal design of the pier in order to make good use of space and improve the waiting area for ferry passengers. 
V.
Question on proposed relocation of Hong Kong Jockey Club’s off-course betting centre at Yat Tung Estate, Tung Chung


The Hong Kong Jockey Club (HKJC) did not appoint a representative to attend the meeting, but it had provided a written reply.



The representative of the Planning Department said that Yat Tung Estate did not fall within the area of the planning brief of the Tung Chung New Town, and was not affected by statutory plans. Yat Tung Estate was a public housing estate under the jurisdiction of the Housing Department. As there was no statutory plan, no application to the Town Planning Board was necessary in altering the usage of the Yat Tung Estate Carpark. The Link, however, had to submit application to the Lands Department in altering the land lease. The Lands Department would consult relevant government departments upon receipt of the application. The setting up of an off-course betting centre would also require approval from relevant licensing government department(s). 


The representative of the District Lands Office/Islands said that the present off-course betting centre was located at Commercial Centre “2” of the master layout plan. The District Lands Office/Islands had yet received any application from The Link or the HKJC for the establishment of an off-course betting centre at other locations of the estate. 


A member enquired that if the application for altering land usage from The Link was approved and requirements of other government departments were met, would regrant premium be the only requirement outstanding. 



The representative of the District Lands Office/Islands replied that if they received the application for altering land usage in respect of Yat Tung Estate Carpark, it would be dealt with in the form of Short Term Waiver in accordance with applicable procedures and guidelines, and the applicant would have to pay waiver charge(s) if the application was successful.



The member hoped that relevant authorities would clarify whether altering the usage of the carpark would be allowed legally. If the answer was affirmative, he could not understand why the HKJC would say it was not in its written reply, and then subsequently replied that it was willing to consider setting up an off-course betting centre at other suitable locations. The two replies seemed self-contradictory. And in the written reply given this time, the HKJC seemed to be more open. He hoped that the Islands District Office (ISDO) would arrange discussions between the HKJC and stakeholders so as to arrive at a better arrangement. 


A member said that the off-course betting centre of Yat Tung Estate was an issue of “easy to invite, but difficult to see off”. She gave an account of the history of the betting centre and said that she and another member had opposed the establishment of the betting centre all along. Problems generated by the existing betting centre had aroused much sentiments from residents, and she urged relevant government departments to coordinate their efforts to have the issue resolved and she asked the ISDO to assist. 


The representative of the District Lands Office/Islands responded that the office would handle the application expeditiously once it was received. 



A member expressed her regret about the irresponsible attitude on the part of the HKJC in handling the enquiries raised by district councillors. 


Another member hoped that relevant government departments would relate to the HKJC of the very poor conditions in the vicinity of the existing off-course betting centre and demand expeditious improvements. The HKJC should proactively respond to requests of the local people. If the application for altering the carpark’s usage was successful, the HKJC would have no pretext of refusing to relocate.
VI.
Question on proposal of freeze fare of MTR Tung Chung Line and provision of concession to residents of Tung Chung



The MTR did not appoint a representative to attend the meeting and had provided a written reply.


A member was dissatisfied about the MTR’s failing to attend the meeting. He hoped that relevant government departments would relate residents’ demands to the company, which included freezing the fares of Tung Chung Line, setting up monthly ticket for Tung Chung Line, provision of $1.5 interchange concession to New Lantao Bus routes 38 or 37 permanently and 20% discount for same day return trips. 
VII. 
Question on providing public housing in Tung Chung


The Housing Department did not appoint a representative to attend the meeting and had provided a written reply.



The representative of the Planning Department said that Housing Department planned to submit the revised proposal on the public housing development at Tung Chung Area 56 to the District Council for consultation in the middle of the year. The Housing Department and other relevant departments were studying the feasibility of altering part of Area 39 in Tung Chung for the use of public housing. The Civil Engineering and Development Department (CEDD) and the Planning Department would conduct planning and engineering study on the remaining development in Tung Chung, including future population distribution and land for residential usage, and would consult the District Council in the discussion of Agenda Item 13 of this meeting. 


A member said that if the development of Tung Chung West was to be conducted based on the ideas conceived more than a dozen years before and that consideration of the most recent situations were not taken into account, mismatching might occur. He was particularly concerned that all seven existing primary schools in the area were facing the issue of inadequate number of students. He said that establishment of new primary schools in Tung Chung was not appropriate and instead special schools should be considered. 


A member said that he learnt from the newspapers that public housing would be constructed in Mui Wo. He hoped that the rural committee and the local people would be consulted in the matter. 



The representative of the Planning Department said that the Department would discuss with the Education Department of the feasibility of altering the use of the land for primary school for the use of special school or other usages. The Housing Department and the Planning Department were looking for land suitable for the construction of public housing in various areas, Mui Wo included. If the plans materialized, district councils and local people would be consulted. 
VIII. 
Question on provision of cycle track from Tung Chung to Sunny Bay


The representative of the Planning Department said that in the Revised Concept Plan for Lantau published in 2007, the proposal of cycle track from Tung Chung to Sunny Bay was initially made. In the Planning and Engineering Study on the Remaining Development in Tung Chung to be conducted, the feasibility of developing a cycle network in remaining areas of Tung Chung would also be looked into. Depending on the results of relevant studies and those of public consultations, the route alignment of the cycle track would be studied. 


The Vice-chairlady said that despite the popularity of cycling and the Government’s encouragement of physical exercise among the population, the proposal of cycle track had not been materialized in all these years. Cycling along roads could also be dangerous and she thus urged the implementation of the proposal the earliest possible.


A member proposed connecting the two road sections of Pak Mong Bridge and Siu Ho Wan Depot all the way to the proposed cycle track. A member said that cycling along Cheung Tung Road was dangerous and thus urged for provision of an independent cycle track in the area.  


The representative of the Planning Department said that members’ opinions would be related to relevant government departments. 
IX. 
Question on full extension of influenza vaccination programme for the elderly


The representative of the Health Department said that the Elderly Vaccination Subsidy Scheme would continue to be implemented in the current year.
X. 
Question on introducing taxi service to Discovery Bay


The representative of the Transport Department said that the Department was studying the proposal of HKR International Limited (HKR) and was waiting further information from the company, including control measures to prevent taxis and coaches from entering places other than Yi Pak.


The member who raised the enquiry said that her enquiry only involved taxis but not coaches. The application was submitted by HKR in 2009 and some time had passed and she would like to know the progress. 


A member said that the application submitted by HKR involved both taxis and coaches. She hoped that members would be able to understand the real motive behind the application, i.e., was it a genuine attempt to introduce taxis for the benefits of the residents, or whether the real intention was the introduction of coaches for tourists. 


The representative of the Transport Department said that the Department was waiting for information related to control measures to be submitted by HKR and he would relate the opinions of the previous member to the Department. 


The Vice-chairlady asked whether coaches and taxis had to be jointly considered, and whether it was because of HKR not yet submitting relevant information that had made the Department’s not being able to consider the application. 


A member said that residents of Discovery Bay had a genuine need for taxi service, and he hoped that the Department would deal with the application expeditiously. 


A member asked whether the Transport Department knew of the contents and results of the questionnaires of the survey conducted by HKR. 


The representative of the Transport Department replied that the Department was aware of the survey conducted by HKR. The Department understood the demand of the residents and was waiting for further information on control measures from HKR. It was to his understanding that the company had hired a consultant to conduct a detailed study in control measures, and that local people would be consulted. 


A member said that vehicles of a logistics service available in Discovery Bay would be helpful to residents in urgent needs, including the disabled. She queried that HKR had set up a liaison group on its own, instead of consulting the Owners’ Committee on this matter. It also failed to provide minutes of the meeting to the Owners’ Committee four months after the meeting. She also queried that the company had not responded to the demands of the residents and the crux of the present issue was the delay on the part of HKR in submitting the necessary information to the Transport Department.


A member said that the Transport Department had the responsibility to urge HKR to submit relevant information more expeditiously so that it could consider the application. The Department should be more proactive and conduct more detailed communication with HKR so as to benefit the residents. 


The representative of the Transport Department replied that the Department had all along maintained contact with HKR, and repeatedly asked for the submission of adequate information. The Department had also provided the company with clear guidelines and opinions. 


A member hoped that more information could be related to members, so as to enhance their understanding of the way the application was processed, and where appropriate, to provide assistance. 

XI. 
Planning and Engineering Study for Future Land Use of Ex-Lamma Quarry Area at Sok Kwu Wan, Lamma Island


The Chairman said that some residents reflected that the piece of land at issue could be used for recreational and residential purposes. He hoped that departments concerned would consider the proposal. 



A member enquired the authorities’ planning target of the above piece of land. He said that the residents of Lamma Island hoped that it would be used for residential purposes.



Another member would like to have more information so that she could consult residents and response to their enquiries. She hoped that this land development would bring economic benefits to the island. 



A representative of the Planning Department said that the authorities were open in their stance about the future use of the piece of land. Members’ opinions would be taken into account when study was to be conducted in the future. 
XII. 
Planning and Engineering Study on the Remaining Development in Tung Chung


The Vice-chairlady welcomed the project and hoped that work could begin the soonest possible. Tung Chung was very different from what it was conceived to be more than a decade before. The study should aim at overall development of Tung Chung. As it was estimated that its population was around 220 000, rather than the 333 000 initially planned, she enquired whether there was land that could be used for other developmental purposes. She also proposed flexible planning of the land use in Tung Chung West, and reclamation should be avoided. 



Another member was also against reclamation. He urged the Planning Department not to conduct study on the reclamation option, so that time would not be wasted when re-planning would be needed in face of public opposition against reclamation. He enquired whether the study would include the piece of land in Tung Chung West being considered by the Housing Department to be used for public housing. 


A member said that past discussions at district council meetings had revealed that residents would like to maintain the existing environment and would not accept reclamation. He proposed that the Government should consider abandoning the reclamation option, and instead use land already leveled for residential purposes. He enquired how many people could be located in the remaining development areas. The vehicles using the North Lantau Expressway would dramatically increase after the completion of the Hong Kong-Zhuhai-Macao Bridge, and he thus proposed the further development of the railway network and the construction of Yat Tung Railway Station, so as to tie in with transportation needs. He hoped that diversified development options would be considered, so that the area could be well-balanced in its development.


A member said that indigenous residents had made much sacrifice in the development of the Tung Chung New Town. While he was supportive of Phase 3 Development, he hoped that the rights and interests of the indigenous residents would be safeguarded. Reclamation would affect the livelihood of fishermen and marine ecology, and would be detrimental to fung shui. He hoped that only land for development would be included in planning, so that rights of the indigenous residents, such as that of construction of small houses, would not be undermined. He requested that Tung Chung Rural Committee be consulted in the Phase 3 Development Plan. 


A member asked the CEDD why the study for Phases 3 and 4 Development had been later than planned. She was also against reclamation. She also enquired when the construction of the third runway would be completed, and she was concerned about the effects and effectiveness of some major infrastructure projects in the area.


A member said that Tung Chung needed an overall planning, rather than provision of facilities in accordance with planning standards. Assessments should be made to determine the classes of the population, and their needs in education and economic development. The problems of Tung Chung were mainly high transportation and living costs. He was critical of the Government in failing to provide suitable educational ancillary facilities in Tung Chung to tie in with the development of North Lantau in tourism, logistics and civil aviation, etc. He hoped that small scale shop stalls would be available in future development, not only major shopping malls. He also enquired why land adjacent to Yat Tung Estate was not included in the study. 


The representative of CEDD responded as follows:
a.
With regard to transportation, the Highways Department would review the railway development strategy in the whole territory, and the feasibility of extending the Tung Chung railway network would be included. CEDD would maintain communication with the Highways Department to reflect the needs of Tung Chung in future developments.
b.
The authorities were very concerned about the effects of reclamation. Studies would be conducted to assess the effects on marine ecology and environment. Various options would be provided and stakeholders would be consulted. Opinions would be collected during the planning stage, including those from members of District Council. 
c.
In the initial study, the population of Tung Chung was proposed to be around 330 000, which would include Tai Ho. However, in the Revised Concept Plan for Lantau published in 2007, Tai Ho had been planned for other uses. The planning of Tung Chung New Town thus no longer included Tai Ho. North to the new town was the airport, and to the south was the country park. Therefore, the remaining development would include vacant land existed and nearby waters. The land adjacent to Yat Tung Estate had been leveled and its usage assigned. 
d.
The areas shown to be studied in the paper referred to those that would be considered and the parts shown in yellow were those detailed study would be conducted. Farmland and village areas would be preserved as much as possible, or to be used for low density developments. The consultant would use the above as references and the public would be consulted. 



The representative of Planning Department replied as follows:
a.
The feasibility study would take 30 months, including three phases of public participation. An interdepartmental advisory team consisted of representatives from relevant departments and bureaux would be set up. In the early stages of study, public opinions would be collected. Then options would be formulated and departments and stakeholders would be consulted before decisions were made. Environmental impact assessment of reclamation would be conducted as soon as possible before options would be formulated. The Planning Department and the Housing Department were studying the usage of land on Area 39. The land was not included in the study to avoid delaying progress. 
b.
As far as she knew it, the Highways Department was conducting a review and a feasibility study on the extension of Tung Chung railway network. She believed that members would be consulted in due course. 
c.
The Planning Department and CEDD had recently consulted the Tung Chung Rural Committee and understood the needs of the indigenous residents. Stakeholders would be consulted to balance the needs of development of the area, and to tie in with the study conducted by the Airport Authority in respect of the third runway. 
d.
The opinions given by a member about the mode of development in the area would be related to the consultant.  
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